BALQUIDDER DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES 
Autumn Meeting   

Thursday 10th November 2022
at 7.00pm
BALQUHIDDER HALL
1 Welcome
Present: Hamish Thomson (WTS, Chair), Victor Clements (Secretary), David Lowes (Glenfalloch), Falcon Frost (Glenfalloch/ ADMG), Jamie Hammond (Nature Scot), Emma Paterson & Ian Dingwall (both Suie), Nicola Colquhoun (Suie/ LLTNPA), Fraser Lamont & David Beaumont (RSPB), Alcuin Artoxa- Mackenzie (Muirlaggan/ Blaircreich), Paul Bekier, James Hand & Matthys Jooste (FLS), Mike Luti (Auchleskine/ Monachyle Beag), Craig Scarborough & Gary Stewart (Gartofruan), Alex Bowers (Edinchip)
2 Apologies
John Kennedy & Malcolm Taylor (Glenogle), Jimmy Irvine & Estelle Gill (Nature Scot), Alan Sneddon (Monachyle Mhor), Alan Cory Wright (Leskine Forest), Nicki Cory Wright & Tiffany Douglas Home (Glenfalloch), Juan Artoxa (Blaircreich/ Muirlaggan)
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes were taken as read, proposed by FF and seconded by FL.

4 Matters Arising
There were no matters arising from previous minutes.

5 Financial Position
The DMG currently had a bank balance of £5596.95 with ADMG subscription paid, so this was quite a healthy position.

Subscriptions

There were still two subscriptions outstanding. VC to chase up one more time.

6 Stag season report
RSPB had culled 10 X stags. There were no particular issues during the season.
Suie had eight animals. There were very poor numbers of animals around, and a very disappointing season. Few deer were seen, and weather was poor. What deer they did see were in good condition.

Glen Falloch had good numbers of animals, in good condition. Will have some OOS in due course. They had culled 2 X sika stags just across DMG boundary in the I & T DMG area. The condition of hinds was very mixed so far/
Very mild season.

FLS had 99 X stags to date from North Katrine, with good rutting activity. Just 7 X animals culled during the rut itself.

FLS had culled a lot more calves than hinds, due to starting earlier in September, and stalkers following best practice by taking the calves first.

Edinchip didn’t have a stalker as such. Had culled 12 X animals on in- bye fields.

Auchleskine/ Monachyle Beag were short on numbers, but what animals there were there were in good condition. Lot of 3-4 year old animals. ML asked for restraint with the local whitefaced deer when they were in evidence.

Blaircreich had culled 20 X animals, mostly around forest edge in early morning and at dusk, with 10 X animals at Muirlaggan. One stag may have been a sika hybrid. Few mature animals around.

Gartofruan was a small property with transient animals, managed by a small sporting syndicate. There were obviously plenty of animals around, but movements were unpredictable. Had noticed the white faced deer.

WTS Glenfinglas were using a contractor at present as their employee was off, so fewer numbers culled than usual. WTS had their highest spring count for many years in 2022.
There was some general discussion about goat numbers. A count was planned this winter, and this had worked well last year, with a count of 121 across RSPB/ Glenfalloch. FLS thought their numbers were down.

7 Health & safety/ wellbeing issues

FLS had an employee off sick with Lyme’s Disease, the first case in the BqDMG area. There were a lot of ticks this year, with goats particularly badly affected. All urged to beware of problem and check themselves for ticks. The characteristic bulls-eye rash was not always present, so if you have had a tick for 24 hours, you should assume it may be infected.
8 Updating deer management plan
Objectives

A small sub group had met during the early summer to discuss how best to renew the current plan to take account of the wide range of woodland related projects that would be taking place. It was decided that BqDMG should apply to the FGS Collaboration Fund for £10,000 to fund the DMP upgrade, with VC making the application and undertaking the plan, and WTS line managing the project. The objective was the create a 10 year plan that would take account of the range of new projects being developed, including woodland creation, felling & restocking, SSSI management and peatland restoration.

Timeline

Application to made before end of November. If successful, start upgrade of plan February 2023, with a draft to be in place for May/ June 2023.
Letters

Letters of support were needed from all members to help the application. Seven letters had already been received. VC to recirculate template, and letters to be forwarded asap.

Loch Katrine Visit feedback

There had been 2 X site visits to Loch Katrine during the summer, well attended by BqDMG members, looking at the FLS fenced enclosures and regeneration areas, and discussing deer management. FLS had forwarded culls and locations for all deer culled going back to 2010, and this was helping in our understanding of how things were developing there.

Since then, FLS had drawn up a proposal showing how they would exercise restraint on their ground this coming season, if a plan could be developed over wider area that focused on higher hind culls elsewhere. The Protocol was welcomed by members, and it was agreed that it would help create a window of opportunity to develop a better plan over the coming 6- 8 months or so. FLS would be culling no more than 250 hinds this winter, with stags only being culled under a limited number of circumstances.
9 Habitat monitoring feedback

RSPB confirmed high impacts in their woodland area.
Suie to repeat HIA on blanket bog & DSH in 2023. Impacts had been low in the past.

Glenfalloch would update the DMG with recent data.

FLS would present their HIA data when their dashboard system was fully operational, early in 2023. This was important for understanding the Loch Katrine project.

Edinchip had no HIA, but might be doing some peatland restoration work.

Blaircreich/ Muirlaggan had no open ground HIA, with woodland dominating these landholdings. With deer being in low numbers now, and no commercial stalking, it was difficult to justify HIA.

10 Members feedback

FLS would be using contractors on North Katrine for this season. While one of their staff was off work ill.
The Monachyle woods had been sold. Alan Sneddon was doing the deer work there, and would report to DMG along with usual information.
WTS Glenfinglas were working on a 5 year management plan, which would include more woodland creation, and some rationalization of fences.

11 Wild Strathfillan Project

Dave Beaumont of RSPB introduced this project, that was overlapped with the NW part of the BqDMG area, and was hoping to concentrate on designated sites. It was originally conceived by LLTNPA. He was the Chair of LLT Countryside Trust, and they were applying to the Nature Scot Nature Restoration Fund for money to allow this to go ahead. Will become aware of outcome 21/11.
Auchessan, Glenfalloch and RSPB are key participants. Some additional funds had been secured from the Cononish Gold Mine at Tyndrum. Among other outcomes, it was hoped to purchase a drone for deer/ goat counts.

Potentially, this would be a significant project taking place within the BqDMG area.
12 Wider Deer Management Issues

Nature Scot Update

There is a helicopter count scheduled for the BqDMG area this coming spring, confirmed by NS, the last count having taken place in 2018.

Nature Scot had ongoing trials related to drone counting and a range of other issues associated with the Deer Working Group report.

The Strategic Deer Board were looking to integrate a range of public funding mechanisms and schemes with deer management, with this work ongoing.

ADMG Comment
There would be a regional meeting by Zoom on 6th December, with AGM taking place in Inverness on 22nd March. Spring workshops would be arranged focused on building capacity, including a possible new DMG healthcheck process. ADMG were also currently developing Deer map, the Common Ground project, and were responding to a range of consultations.
There were some very significant problems with getting venison picked up at the moment, with game dealers struggling for capacity, increased volumes being generated south of the border, and a lot of venison from last year still in storage.  There were few problems with Highland Game, but Argyll in particular was especially reliant on the smaller processors, with some not picking up from some areas at all.
It was reported that Highland Game would not be picking up lead shot deer from 1st January, although the SQWV standard had not been changed to reflect this.

13 Next meeting (s)

The next meeting will be on Thursday 11th May, 7pm, in Balquhidder Hall.

14  AOCB
ML asked again that DMG members try to avoid culling the local white faced deer
